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February 2, 2022 
 
Cheli Dahal 
Department of Licenses and Inspections 
Municipal Services Building, Concourse  
1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard 
Philadelphia, PA 19102 
 
Re: Civic Design Review for 113-29 Berkley Street (Application # ZP-2021 -011193C) 
 
 
Dear Ms. Dahal, 
 
Pursuant to Section 14-304(5) of the Philadelphia Zoning Code, the Civic Design 
Review (CDR) Committee of the City Planning Commission completed the required 
review of a proposed mixed-use development at 113-29 Berkley Street. 
 
This letter is a summary of the Civic Design Review Committee’s advisory 
recommendations. It is not an expression of the City Planning Commission’s 
recommendation or opinion regarding zoning variances, special exceptions, or other 
discretionary approvals associated with this proposal. 
 
This proposal is for a six-story mixed use building totaling 165,932 square feet of gross 
floor area. It includes 143 dwelling units, just over 5600 square feet of commercial 
space, and 93 car parking spaces at the ground floor and in the basement garage. The 
parcel is zoned CMX-3 Commercial Mixed Use and is a by-right project.   
 
The site is the former location of a contributing historic structure to the Wayne Junction 
Historic District.  The historic structure was demolished in 2021 following the February 
2021 authorization of complete demolition by the Historical Commission due to 
financial hardship.  The current proposal reviewed by the Civic Design Committee was 
consistent with that approved by the Historical Commission on October 8, 2021.   
  
At its meeting of February 1, 2022, the Civic Design Review Committee completed the 
CDR process and offered the following comments: 
 
Ines Love of Coordinating RCO Faith Community Development Corporation was 
unable to attend the meeting, but in a letter to the Committee expressed concerns 
about the proposal’s height, number of units, potential impact to the area’s sewer 
system, the massing and materiality of the building design, and the narrow width of the 
resulting sidewalk area. 
 
Allison Weiss of SoLo/Germantown Civic Association spoke to resident concerns that 
the building design could better relate to the context of the historic district and 
surrounding two and three story residential properties.  Ms. Weiss described the 
proposal as massive and disruptive to the neighborhood. 
 
Charles Richardson of Councilperson Bass’ office was in attendance and offered 
suggestions to ameliorate some of the concerns expressed by the RCO groups while 
acknowledging that the proposal is by-right.  Mr. Richardson recommended that the 
development team consider measures to provide privacy screening to near neighbors, 
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enlarge the sidewalks, consider traffic impacts of the vehicular ingress/egress location 
and revise if appropriate, and encouraged the team to provide significant signage to 
support the existing commercial tenants who may have decreased visibility with the 
proposal in place.   
 
The CDR Committee expressed gratitude for the volume, variety, and vibrancy of 
feedback from the community and commended the design team for a process that 
allowed for the consideration of many viewpoints.  The team was further commended 
for the density of the proposal, the use of below grade parking, and the successful use 
of a simplified material palette.  The team was asked to consider rooftop solar and 
ensure the courtyard garden has enough structure to support larger trees.  The team 
was also encouraged to rethink the vehicular entrance and to consider building 
setbacks to provide for a more generous pedestrian experience.   
 

In conclusion, the Civic Design Review process has been completed for this project. 

Please contact me if you have any questions about the Committee’s action. 

 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Eleanor Sharpe 
Executive Director 
 
 
cc: Michael Johns, Chair, Civic Design Review, mdesigns@msn.com  

Daniel Garofalo, Vice Chair, Civic Design Review, dkgarofalo@gmail.com  

 Councilmember Cindy Bass, cindy.bass@phila.gov 

Charles Richardson, Director of Constituent Services to Councilmember, 
charles.richardson@phila.gov 

 Rustin Ohler, Harman Deutsch Ohler Architecture, rustin@HDOarch.com 

 Steve Bertil, Klehr Harrison Harvey Branzburg LLP, sbertil@klehr.com 

 Theodore Stones, 12th Ward Democratic Committee, tedstones333@gmail.com 

 Allison Weiss, SoLo/Germantown Civic Association, awfromhh4@gmail.com 

 Ines Love, Faith Community Development Corporation, faithcdc.rco@gmail.com 

 Ian Hegarty, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, ian.hegarty@phila.gov 

 Cheli Dahal, Philadelphia Licenses and Inspections, cheli.r.dahal@phila.gov 
Michelle Brisbon, Streets Department, michelle.brisbon@phila.gov  
Kisha Duckett, Streets Department, kisha.duckett@phila.gov 
Jeanien Wilson, Streets Department, jeanien.wilson@phila.gov 
Casey Ross, Office of Transportation, Infrastructure and Sustainability, casey.ross@phila.gov 
Jennifer Dougherty, SEPTA Long Range Planning, jdougherty@septa.org 
Paula Burns, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, paula.brumbelow@phila.gov 
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February 2, 2022 
 
Roland Ngaba 
Department of Licenses and Inspections 
Municipal Services Building, Concourse  
1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard 
Philadelphia, PA 19102 
 
Re: Civic Design Review for 1600 N 11th St (Application # ZP-2020-001575) 
 
 
Dear Mr.Ngaba, 
 
Pursuant to Section 14-304(5) of the Philadelphia Zoning Code, the Civic Design Review (CDR) 
Committee of the City Planning Commission completed the required review of a proposed residential 
development at 1600 N 11th Street. 
 
This letter is a summary of the Civic Design Review Committee’s advisory recommendations. It is not 
an expression of the City Planning Commission’s recommendation or opinion regarding zoning 
variances, special exceptions, or other discretionary approvals associated with this proposal. 
 
The proposed project includes two residential buildings totaling 146,700 square feet containing 320 
dwelling units (160 per building), 90 parking spaces (32 existing), and 108 bicycle parking spaces. 
The development parcel is split zoned ICMX and RM-1. It has not been determined whether the 
current proposal requires zoning refusals.  
 
This proposal first appeared before the Civic Design Review Committee on December 7, 2021. The 
committee voted for the project to return for a second hearing.  
 
At its meeting of February 1, 2022, the Civic Design Review Committee completed the CDR process 
and offered the following comments: 
 
RCO Comments:  (Note RCO) 
A representative from the Yorktown Community Development Corporation attended the 
December 2021 meeting and offered the following comments. The RCO is concerned 
that the proposed Student Housing Units will encourage rowdy and disrespectful student 
behavior, the development should provide more parking, and that the two proposed, 
outdoor trash receptacles are not adequate for the number of units proposed. 
 
CDR Committee Comments 
Most of the comments made at the December 2021 CDR meeting are still valid after the 
February 2022 meeting. Overall, the Committee was disappointed that the development 
team did not make meaningful changes to the design and stated that every community 
deserves good design. The committee failed to see the level of design and care that 
Yorktown deserves from this proposal as the design intentionally turns its back on 
Yorktown instead of serving as a transition from Temple University to Yorktown.  
 
Comments made at the December 2021 meeting that are still valid include the 
committee’s recommendation that the development team engage in meaningful 
community engagement by hiring engagement specialist to help with community 
outreach.  
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The following, more specific comments from the December 2021 meeting were not 
adequately addressed: 

• There is no shared lobby or public space for 360 housing units.  

• This project does not have any active uses facing the public streets.  

• Trash bins in the street are not acceptable. 

• There is inadequate space for loading. 
 
Lastly, the committee encouraged the design team to research other apartment buildings 
in Philadelphia, specifically those around the site, and present a different concept that 
includes public amenities and a more contextual design. 
 
In conclusion, the Civic Design Review process has been completed for this project. 

Please contact me if you have any questions about the Committee’s action. 

 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Eleanor Sharpe 
Executive Director 
 
 
cc: Michael Johns, Chair, Civic Design Review, mdesigns@msn.com  

Daniel Garofalo, Vice Chair, Civic Design Review, dkgarofalo@gmail.com  

 Council President Darrell Clarke, darrell.clarke@phila.gov 

Sharla Russell, Neighborhood Development/Planning Specialist, sharla.russell@phila.gov 

 Matt Drosselmeier, VBC STUDIO, mdrosselmeier@vbc.co 

 Sara Ann Logan, VBC STUDIO, slogan@vbc.co 

 Michael Mattioni, Mattioni LLC, MMattioni@mattioni.com 

 Barbara Pennock, West Girard Progress, bjchavous@gmail.com 

 Jacob Peck, Yorktown 2035, jacobphl@icloud.com 

Peter Crawford, Temple Area Property Association (TAPA), peter@crawfordgroup.org 

Iliana Dominguez-Franco, Asociacion Puertorriquenos En Marcha (APM), RCO@apmphila.org 

Rochelle Johnson, Yorktown Community Development Corporation, rochellej926@gmail.com 

 Ian Litwin, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, Ian.Litwin@phila.gov 

David Fecteau, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, David.Fecteau@phila.gov 

Roland Ngaba, Department of Licenses and Inspections, Roland.Ngaba@phila.gov 
Michelle Brisbon, Streets Department, michelle.brisbon@phila.gov  
Kisha Duckett, Streets Department, kisha.duckett@phila.gov 
Jeanien Wilson, Streets Department, jeanien.wilson@phila.gov 
Casey Ross, Office of Transportation, Infrastructure and Sustainability, casey.ross@phila.gov 
Jennifer Dougherty, SEPTA Long Range Planning, jdougherty@septa.org 
Paula Burns, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, paula.brumbelow@phila.gov 
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February 2, 2022 
 
Cheli Dahal 
Department of Licenses and Inspections 
Municipal Services Building, Concourse  
1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard 
Philadelphia, PA 19102 
 
Re: Civic Design Review for 2000-20 E Hagert St (Application # ZP-2021-010811) 
 
 
Dear Ms. Dahal, 
 
Pursuant to Section 14-304(5) of the Philadelphia Zoning Code, the Civic Design Review (CDR) 
Committee of the City Planning Commission completed the required review of a proposed mixed-use 
development at 2000-20 E Hagert Street. 
 
This letter is a summary of the Civic Design Review Committee’s advisory recommendations. It is not 
an expression of the City Planning Commission’s recommendation or opinion regarding zoning 
variances, special exceptions, or other discretionary approvals associated with this proposal. 
 
The project proposes a 98,380 square foot multi-family residential building consisting of 108 dwelling 
units, 13 artist studios, 19 below grade parking spaces, and 38 bike parking spaces. The parcel is 
zoned IRMX, and this proposal does not require any zoning variances. 
  
At its meeting of February 1, 2022, the Civic Design Review Committee completed the CDR process 
and offered the following comments: 
 
RCO Comments: 
A representative from the East Kensington Neighbors Association (EKNA) was in attendance and 
offered the following comments. EKNA membership is generally supportive of the project’s design 
which conforms with IRMX zoning, as envisioned in their neighborhood plan. In addition, EKNA is 
appreciative that the project includes artist studios designed as such and not for future conversion to 
a different use. However, they would like the artist studios on the basement level to be moved to the 
ground floor so that there are no ground floor residential units. 
 
The representative from EKNA noted that the courtyard seemed too narrow to support extensive 
plantings. Lastly, they noted that some portion of EKNA’s membership desired a higher parking ratio 
but understands that the project conforms with zoning. 
 
CDR Committee Comments 
The CDR Committee members had limited comments as they were complimentary of the simplicity of 
façade design, use of robust and familiar materials, mix of unit sizes, and below grade parking. The 
CDR committee requested that the design team widen the planting zone to fit larger tree pits and to 
add direct sidewalk entries for the artist studios so that they can function as small businesses and to 
ease loading. Lastly, the design team was encouraged to pursue third party certification 
for sustainable design.  
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In conclusion, the Civic Design Review process has been completed for this project. 

Please contact me if you have any questions about the Committee’s action. 

 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Eleanor Sharpe 
Executive Director 
 
 
cc: Michael Johns, Chair, Civic Design Review, mdesigns@msn.com  

Daniel Garofalo, Vice Chair, Civic Design Review, dkgarofalo@gmail.com  

 Councilmember Mark Squilla, Mark.Squilla@phila.gov 

Jennifer Slavic, Constituent Services Representative, Jennifer.Slavic@phila.gov 

 Anthony Tsirantonakis R.A., T+Associates, anthonyt@t-associates.net 

 Alan Nochumson, Nochumson P.C., alan.nochumson@nochumson.com 

 East Kensington Neighbors Association, info@ekna.org 

 New Kensington Community Development CDC, nwesterman@nkcdc.org 

 Greg Waldman, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, Greg.Waldman@phila.gov 

 Ian Litwin, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, Ian.Litwin@phila.gov 

 Cheli Dahal, Philadelphia Licenses and Inspections, cheli.dahal@phila.gov 
Michelle Brisbon, Streets Department, michelle.brisbon@phila.gov  
Kisha Duckett, Streets Department, kisha.duckett@phila.gov 
Jeanien Wilson, Streets Department, jeanien.wilson@phila.gov 
Casey Ross, Office of Transportation, Infrastructure and Sustainability, casey.ross@phila.gov 
Jennifer Dougherty, SEPTA Long Range Planning, jdougherty@septa.org 
Paula Burns, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, paula.brumbelow@phila.gov 
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February 2, 2022 
 
Christopher Hartland  
Department of Licenses and Inspections 
Municipal Services Building, Concourse  
1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard 
Philadelphia, PA 19102 
 
Re: Civic Design Review for 2012-18 Chestnut Street (Application # ZP-2021-005525) 
 
 
Dear Christopher, 
 
Pursuant to Section 14-304(5) of the Philadelphia Zoning Code, the Civic Design Review (CDR) 
Committee of the City Planning Commission completed the required review of a proposed mixed-
use development at 2012-18 Chestnut Street. 
 
This letter is a summary of the Civic Design Review Committee’s advisory recommendations. It is 
not an expression of the City Planning Commission’s recommendation or opinion regarding 
zoning variances, special exceptions, or other discretionary approvals associated with this 
proposal. 
 
This proposal is to build 104,643 square feet consisting of 156 dwelling units and 4,200 square 
feet of retail. There is no off-street parking proposed for this location. The site is bound 
by Chestnut Street to the north, Ionic Street to the south and private parcels to the east and west. 
A portion of the block to the east is within the Rittenhouse-Fitler Historic District on the 
Philadelphia Register of Historic Places. The site is zoned CMX-4 and is subject to additional 
conditions in the West Chestnut Street Overlay district in the zoning code, 14-502(9)(f) and other 
provisions of Bill 200348. The proposal will also be subject to façade review under the terms of 
the Special Review Areas within the Center City Overlay District, 14-502(8)(a). No refusals have 
been issued by Licenses and Inspections for this proposal.  
  
At its meeting of February 1, 2022, the Civic Design Review Committee completed the CDR 
process and offered the following comments: 
 
(1) CDR Committee Comments:  
CDR Committee comments include Planning Commission staff observations adopted 
by the CDR Committee.  

  
The committee supports a redevelopment project occurring on this site and is 
encouraged that the team has worked with the local community organization on the 
project’s scale and density. The committee is also supportive of the inclusion of 
affordable housing in this project, which is very important for this location, giving 
broader access to what Center City has to offer. 
 
Regarding the building design, the committee encourages the project façade to be 
more responsive to the historic buildings to the east, which further down the block 
include structures within the Rittenhouse-Fitler Historic District, such as 2006 
Chestnut Street. The committee encourages the exploration of setbacks at the height 
of the historic structures and other architectural refinements which would 
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acknowledge the scale and character of historic buildings on the block. The glazing 
of the proposed project should also align in heights and be consistent in scale with 
buildings to the east. 
 
The committee encourages the development team to reconsider the eastern façade 
and the articulation of the party walls, which can still be seen from Chestnut Street 
and are subject to future Planning Commission staff façade reviews. The eastern 
façade is a large scale and could benefit from more articulation, materials with lighter 
color tones, and more porosity. As a component of that, the committee also notes 
that the project lacks a wider range of unit types that would support families and that 
the long one-bedrooms opposite the eastern wall are not as well considered as other 
units in the project. They are very deep with interior bedrooms and less light. The 
committee encourages the design team to reconsider both the eastern façades and 
the interiors behind them. This includes exploring potential changes to core locations 
as well as unit placements on the eastern edges of the property, larger unit types and 
layouts which allow better light, so that all units on a floor are equally attractive. This 
could result in better unit designs as well as eastern elevations which have greater 
articulation, appropriate scales, and more porosity. 
 
Additionally, there are concerns about the louvers. Matching their sizes to the 
adjacent windows seems to emphasis their importance rather than reduce their 
impact. The development team should consider reducing the sizes of louvers and find 
alternative architectural treatments. The Committee also encourages the green roof 
to be planted with native vegetation that supports local pollinators, and to consider 
third-party sustainable design certification. 
 

In conclusion, the Civic Design Review process has been completed for this project. 

Please contact me if you have any questions about the Committee’s action. 

 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Eleanor Sharpe 
Executive Director 
 
 
cc: Michael Johns, Chair, Civic Design Review, mdesigns@msn.com  

Daniel Garofalo, Vice Chair, Civic Design Review, dkgarofalo@gmail.com  
City Councilmember Kenyatta Johnson, kenyatta.johnson@phila.gov 
Frantz Pierre, Legislative Assistant, frantz.pierre@phila.gov 
Christopher Sample, Chief of Staff, Christopher.sample@phila.gov 
Adam Laver, BlankRome, adam.laver@blankrome.com 
Jonathan Broh, JKRP Architects, jbroh@jkrparchitects.com  
Travis Oliver, Center City Residents Association (CCRA), 
centercityresidents@centercityresidents.org 
Christopher Hartland, Philadelphia Licenses and Inspections, 
christopher.hartland@phila.gov 
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February 1, 2022 
 
Paulose Issac 
Department of Licenses and Inspections 
Municipal Services Building, Concourse  
1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard 
Philadelphia, PA 19102 
 
Re: Civic Design Review for 2221 N Front Street (Application # ZP-2021-002392) 
 
 
Dear Mr. Issac, 
 
Pursuant to Section 14-304(5) of the Philadelphia Zoning Code, the Civic Design Review (CDR) 
Committee of the City Planning Commission completed the required review of a proposed mixed-
use development at 2221 N Front Street. 
 
This letter is a summary of the Civic Design Review Committee’s advisory recommendations. It is 
not an expression of the City Planning Commission’s recommendation or opinion regarding 
zoning variances, special exceptions, or other discretionary approvals associated with this 
proposal. 
 
This proposal is to build a total of 49,245 square feet comprised of one seven-story mixed-use 
building including 60 residential units, 6,500 square feet for commercial spaces, 20 bicycle 
parking spaces, and no vehicular parking spaces. This proposal is by right, it is zoned CMX- 2.5 
and is utilizing Moderate Income Housing and Fresh Food bonuses. 
  
At its meeting of February 1, 2022, the Civic Design Review Committee completed the CDR 
process and offered the following comments: 
 
RCO Comments: (East Kensington Neighbors Association) 
The RCO representative stated most of the community concerns are about the zoning and the 
use of bonuses for this proposal. More specifically, the community was concerned that the 
affordable housing bonus had been achieved via payment in lieu and no actual affordable units 
would be added to the neighborhood. In general, the location of high density residential and 
commercial use in this corridor is supported. 
 
Council District representative comments: 
The representative from Council District 7 was in attendance but did not make any design 
comments. 
 
CDR Committee Comments 
The Civic Design Review Committee stated that it would have been more beneficial to comment 
on this design if the future phase had been included in the document set to assess the projects 
holistically. For example, the Committee asked the development team about access to the 
backyard and the development team mentioned it is hard to understand without showing the 
future phase. The committee asked for this to be resolved within Phase I in case the future phase 
is not built.  
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In general CDR committee thought the design of the backyard needed improvement. Its limited 
access was a missed opportunity, the space is maze-like, and the configuration makes planting 
difficult. The Committee suggested the team remove the second bedroom of the two-bedroom 
unit facing the backyard, resulting in a more useful backyard amenity, or convert the entire two-
bedroom unit to an amenity space. The CDR committee emphasized that having a ground floor 
amenity was significantly important to this development.  
 
In response to the development team’s plans for the future phase to include roof deck amenities, 
the Committee offered that ground level open space allows for larger trees to be planted, and 
they would like to see more vibrancy in the front of the development. One committee member 
also mentioned that the area around the EL would have less light and an ample setback would 
help to increase the light into the space. A taller development with more setback would be 
desirable. 
 
One committee member voiced appreciation for the front façade but believed the rear elevation 
needed more work. Another committee member believed the architectural framing feature around 
the windows on the front façade was not an aesthetic improvement but rather a distraction. It was 
also discussed that although the fences at lot frontage of the future phase were intended to be 
temporary, a better solution was needed for the long term. 
 
One committee member believed that this development could use more density based on its 
adjacency to public transit and suggested turning the some of the two-bedroom units into three-
bedrooms to include larger family-sized units. The committee member noted the opportunity to 
provide solar panels on the roof as well. The committee chair emphasized the importance of 
including wall section details inside the balconies to ensure the sound issue for the units facing 
the EL would be mitigated. 
 
Lastly, the CDR Committee adopted the Planning Commission staff comments: 
 
Site Design 

• Staff notes the irregular shape of the parcel and suggests rearranging the ground floor 
layout, removing portions of the massing to accommodate a larger back yard and more 
efficient interior unit layouts. 

• Consider relocating the bike room to a more accessible location on the ground floor. 

• Please include bike racks on the sidewalk for commercial space users. 

Building Design 

• Staff appreciates the activation of N Front Street with the addition of commercial spaces. 

• Staff supports the addition of terraces on the upper levels to provide setback from the EL. 
However, staff is concerned about the following: 

o The terrace spaces may exacerbate the sound and noise issue for the units, 
please include a detailed wall section along this façade to ensure this issue is 
mitigated. 

o The interior spaces do not get enough natural light, consider addition of more 
windows on this façade. 

• Please consider utilizing a lighter color material for such large portions of the façade.  
 
Sustainable Design 

• Staff recommends additional review of the sustainable design checklist, especially the 

Energy and Atmosphere metrics. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

• The project is within OTIS’s 5-year extension plan, please reach out to Waffiyyah Murray 

(waffiyyah.murray@phila.gov) at OTIS to consider the possibility of addition of a bike 

share station along N. Front Street. 

In conclusion, the Civic Design Review process has been completed for this project. 

Please contact me if you have any questions about the Committee’s action. 

 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Eleanor Sharpe 
Executive Director 
 
 
cc: Michael Johns, Chair, Civic Design Review, mdesigns@msn.com  

Daniel Garofalo, Vice Chair, Civic Design Review, dkgarofalo@gmail.com  
Councilmember Maria D. Quinones Sanchez, Maria.Q.Sanchez@phila.gov 
Sloane Folks, Commercial/ Zoning Services Liaison, Sloane.Folks@phila.gov 
Adam Rogers, Cadre Design, Adam@Cadredesign.net 
Adam Laver, Blank Rome LLP, laver@blankrome.com 
Jessica Hoffman, New Kensington Community Development Corp, 
nwesterman@nkcdc.org 
Foster Hardiman, East Kensington Neighbors Association, info@ekna.org 
Gregory Waldman, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, 
Gregory.waldman@phila.gov 
Paulose Issac, Philadelphia Licenses and Inspections, 
Paulose.issac@phila.gov 
Michelle Brisbon, Streets Department, michelle.brisbon@phila.gov  
Kisha Duckett, Streets Department, kisha.duckett@phila.gov 
Jeanien Wilson, Streets Department, jeanien.wilson@phila.gov 
Casey Ross, Office of Transportation, Infrastructure and Sustainability, casey.ross@phila.gov 
Jennifer Dougherty, SEPTA Long Range Planning, jdougherty@septa.org 
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February 4, 2022 
 
Paulose Issac 
Department of Licenses and Inspections 
Municipal Services Building, Concourse  
1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard 
Philadelphia, PA 19102 
 
 
 
Re: Civic Design Review for 3317-33 Chestnut Street (Application ZP-2021-007750) 
 
Dear Mr. Issac, 
 
Pursuant to Section 14-304(5) of the Philadelphia Zoning Code, the Civic Design Review 
(CDR) Committee of the City Planning Commission completed the required review of 
3317-33 Chestnut Street. 
 
This letter is a summary of the Civic Design Review Committee’s advisory 
recommendations. It is not an expression of the City Planning Commission’s 
recommendation or opinion regarding zoning variances, special exceptions, or other 
discretionary approvals associated with this proposal. 
 
The project proposes a 7-story educational facility within the University of Pennsylvania 
SP-INS master plan zoning district. The educational building proposes academic 
classrooms, an auditorium, research centers and other related functions. The project 
consists of 115,954 square feet of new gross floor area and will provide 29 parking 
spaces within the SP-INS district. The project site is at the northeast corner of Chestnut 
Street and 34th Street and will replace an existing surface parking lot. This is a by-right 
project. 
  
At its meeting of February 1, 2022, the Civic Design Review Committee completed the 
CDR process and offered the following comments: 
 
 
RCO Comments:   
No RCO spoke to the project at the CDR meeting.  
 
CDR Committee Comments 
The CDR Committee was enthusiastic about the proposed building and approved of the 
high quality design. 
 
The Committee had several questions regarding the proposed ground floor uses of the 
building, specifically along Chestnut Street, as other adjacent developments on this block 
have successfully added new outdoor and commercial spaces. The Committee 
recommended that this building continue this activation of Chestnut Street and suggested 
making the ground floor lobby accessible to the public or providing as much active uses on 
the ground floor as possible. It was also suggested that the university consider relocating 
the security access entrance for faculty and students to allow for a small, public 
commercial function such as a coffee shop.  
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The Committee and PCPC staff also commented on the well-designed streetscape 
elements which include large planters, seating options and art that will enhance the public 
realm. The Committee did comment that the large tree planters along Chesnutt Street may 
not have enough soil volume to allow for full tree growth but recognized the constraints of 
the site with underground utilities. It was also noted that the raised planters will help avoid 
salt impacts during the winter season and other projects throughout the city should 
consider how street tree plantings are impacted by the salinity of our snow clearing 
program. It was requested that the planting areas be irrigated to allow for maximum 
growth. Finally, it was encouraged that the green roof act as a pollinator garden and try to 
include as many native species as possible. 
 
In conclusion, the Civic Design Review process has been completed for this project. 

Please contact me if you have any questions about the Committee’s action. 

 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Eleanor Sharpe 
Executive Director 
 
 
cc: Michael Johns, Chair, Civic Design Review, mdesigns@msn.com  

Daniel Garofalo, Vice Chair, Civic Design Review, dkgarofalo@gmail.com  

 Councilmember Jamie R. Gauthier, 3rd Council District, Jamie.gauthier@phila.gov 

 Andrew Goodman, Director of Equitable Development, Andrew.goodman@phila.gov  

 Eric Delss, University of Pennsylvania, edelss@upenn.edu 

 J. Matthew Wolfe, 27th Republican Ward, Matthew@Wolfe.org 

 Enoch Amen Ra-El, Earth Keepers, Inc., earthskeepers@protonmail.com  

 Michael Ross, Southwest Philadelphia District Services (SWPDS), swpds@aol.com 

 Gary Jonas, Drexel Area Property Association, dapaboard@gmail.com  
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February 2, 2022 
 
Paulose Issac 
Department of Licenses and Inspections 
Municipal Services Building, Concourse  
1401 John F. Kennedy Boulevard 
Philadelphia, PA 19102 
 
Re: Civic Design Review for 4501 Richmond St. (Application # ZP-2021-008760) 
 
 
Dear Mr. Issac, 
 
Pursuant to Section 14-304(5) of the Philadelphia Zoning Code, the Civic Design Review (CDR) 
Committee of the City Planning Commission completed the required review of a proposed 
speculative warehouse and distribution project at 4501 Richmond St. 
 
This letter is a summary of the Civic Design Review Committee’s advisory recommendations. It is 
not an expression of the City Planning Commission’s recommendation or opinion regarding 
zoning variances, special exceptions, or other discretionary approvals associated with this 
proposal. 
 
The proposal is for two speculative warehouse and distribution buildings totaling 889,312 square 
feet of gross square feet. This proposal includes 657 parking spaces, 140 of which are for 
loading, and 16 bicycle parking spaces. The parcel is split zoned I-2, Medium Industrial, ICMX, 
Industrial Commercial Mixed-Use, and SP-PO-A, Special Purpose Open Space. The project may 
receive a zoning refusal if unable to meet tree replacement requirements outlined in section 14-
705(1)(f) of the zoning code.  
  
The site is the former location of the Philly Coke/National Grid gas manufacturing and code 
production facility, closed and dismantled between 1982 and 1988. The site has been subject to a 
Public Involvement Plan (PIP) and RI Report and Cleanup Plan, which has included public 
meetings. 
 
At its meeting of February 1, 2022, the Civic Design Review Committee completed the CDR 
process and offered the following comments: 
 
RCO Comments: (Bridesburg Civic Association) 
Neither Bridesburg Civic Association (BCA), the coordinating RCO, nor Bridesburg Community 
Action Alliance (BCAA) attended the CDR Committee meeting. However, State Representative 
Joseph Hohenstein noted that the development team has been in regular communications with 
the community, RCOs, the State Representative’s office, and PennDOT, and that a Community 
Benefits Agreement (CBA) is in process. 
 
CDR Committee Comments 
The CDR Committee commended the development team for this communication with the 

stakeholders and incorporating recommendations from the community, PennDOT, and Riverfront 

North Partnership into the project. The Committee expressed appreciation that the development 

team is pursuing LEED certification but encourages them to include planned sustainable 

elements during the initial development phase, before securing a tenant. 
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The Committee offered few suggestions, mostly related to landscaping and sustainability of the 

site and facilities. The Committee noted that the 66-acre vacant site is uniquely situated adjacent 

to the Delaware River and planned open space recreation amenities. This location provides the 

development team with an opportunity to go beyond minimum landscaping requirements and 

incorporate ecological features that would provide habitat for riparian and pollinator species and 

plant larger trees. The Committee noted that incorporating ecological features would reduce 

maintenance costs in the long term. 

The Committee appreciated that the development team is pursuing LEED certification and 

structurally and electrically fitting the roof to accommodate rooftop solar panels but suggested 

that a portion of the roof be developed as a green roof to increase stormwater management 

capacity of the site. The Committee understood why the development team has increased the 

number of parking stalls and loading docks in response to community concerns about impacts of 

the site to parking in the neighborhood but encourages the use of pervious pavement where 

possible to reduce runoff. 

The Committee accepted staff comments about the site being largely in the 100 and 500-year 

floodplain, and thus encouraged the development team to go beyond current stormwater 

requirements to make the site, surrounding existing and planned public infrastructure, and other 

adjacent uses resilient to the impacts of Sea Level Rise. This could include planting additional 

interior trees, which may be required depending on Tree Replacement Plan findings. 

The Committee appreciated the pedestrian-accessibility improvements added to the plan, 

including a shared use path along Orthodox Avenue leading to the future Delaware River Trail 

and Bridesburg Park and interior pedestrian walkways between buildings and from transit stops to 

building entrances. The development team is encouraged to make these walkways well defined, 

raised across driveways and parking lots, widened beyond five feet, and buffered from vehicular 

circulation with shade trees and other plants. When the site becomes operational, it will be a 

major employment destination, including for workers arriving by transit. Staff recommends adding 

lighting and signage to bus stops, coordinating with OTIS to install bus shelters, and coordinating 

with SEPTA to adjust bus routes and schedules as necessary to accommodate employee shifts.  

The Committee is encouraged by the development team’s efforts to reduce potential conflicts 

between trucks and pedestrians and cyclists at the freight egress on Orthodox Street, including 

contrasting materials for the shared use path to differentiate it from the intersecting asphalt drive 

aisle, installing pedestrian crossing signs, and making the egress stop-controlled. The Committee 

noted that additional traffic calming measures on Orthodox Street,a connector street identified in 

the Philadelphia Trail Master Plan and Riverfront North Partnership’s Greenway Master Plan, 

may be needed. 

The Committee appreciates that the development team is committed to cleaning and restoring 

habitat on Lot C, which is situated at the northeastern section of the site adjacent to the Delaware 

River and future Bridesburg Park and notes the development team should continue seeking a 

public partner to take ownership and maintain the lot for ecological purposes and recreation uses. 

In conclusion, the Civic Design Review process has been completed for this project. Please 

contact me if you have any questions about the Committee’s action. 

 
Sincerely, 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Eleanor Sharpe 
Executive Director 
 
 
cc: Michael Johns, Chair, Civic Design Review, mdesigns@msn.com  

Daniel Garofalo, Vice Chair, Civic Design Review, dkgarofalo@gmail.com  

  

  
Michelle Brisbon, Streets Department, michelle.brisbon@phila.gov  
Kisha Duckett, Streets Department, kisha.duckett@phila.gov 
Jeanien Wilson, Streets Department, jeanien.wilson@phila.gov 
Casey Ross, Office of Transportation, Infrastructure and Sustainability, casey.ross@phila.gov 
Jennifer Dougherty, SEPTA Long Range Planning, jdougherty@septa.org 
Paula Burns, Philadelphia City Planning Commission, paula.brumbelow@phila.gov 
Hercules Grigos, Klehr Harrison Harvey Branzburg LLP., HGrigos@klehr.com 
Katherine Missimer, Klehr Harrison Harvey Branzburg LLP., KMissimer@klehr.com 
Kevin McCartney, Bohler Engineering, kmccartney@bohlereng.com  
Jim Marshall, Bridge Industrial, jmarshall@bridgeindustrial.com  
Harry Enggasser, Bridesburg Civic Association, henggasser@yahoo.com 
Yvonne Stephens, Bridesburg Community Civic Alliance, yvonnestephens2@yahoo.com  
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